PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, September 11, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, September 11, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.  He then asked for a moment of silence in memory of those who lost their lives in the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001.
Executive Session
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Quintal – yes, Loewenberg – yes, and Tavares – yes.  
Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would return after Executive Session.

Return to Open Session

The Board returned to open session and proceeded on to their regularly scheduled business.
Town Manager’s Report
Community Policing Grant – Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi announced that the Plymouth Police Department has been awarded a $100,000 state Community Policing Grant for FY08.  The grant, she explained, will be used to maintain the various Neighborhood Watch groups, maintain the Plymouth Police Department website, continue the Cops in Shops underage drinking prevention program, purchase police equipment, provide training programs for officers, and provide for additional cruiser and foot patrols in the downtown and waterfront area.

Finance Director – Ms. Arrighi informed the Board that Bruce Miller, the Town’s Director of Finance, has informed the Town Manager’s Office that he is resigning from his position effective November 30, 2007 in order to pursue new professional opportunities.  Ms. Arrighi thanked Mr. Miller for his three years of dedicated service to the Town of Plymouth and wished him well in his future endeavors.

Licenses

Change of Hours – Annual All Alcohol Package Store

· Pilgrim Wine and Spirits (holder of an Annual All Alcohol Package Store License), 35 Home Depot Drive requested a change in their operating hours.  The requested hours are:

Monday 

9:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m.

Tuesday

9:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m.

Wednesday

9:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m.

Thursday

9:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m.

Friday

9:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m.

Saturday

9:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m.

Sunday          
12:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m.

Previous hours were:   Monday – Thursday 9:00 a.m.-9:00 p.m., Friday and Saturday 9:00 a.m.-11:00 p.m., and Sunday 12:00 p.m-8:00 p.m. 

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, Seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Change of Hours for Pilgrim Wine & Spirits.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Comprehensive Entertainment (New)

· Martha M. Stone d/b/a Martha’s Stone Soup at the Tavern, 517 Old Sandwich Road requested a Comprehensive Entertainment License – Group III.


Group III = Radio, Live Entertainment (Piano)

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Comprehensive Entertainment License (Group III) for Martha M. Stone.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
One Day Wine and Malt License

· Plymouth Philharmonic, 16 Court Street, Mary Ellen Barr, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for September 15, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 10:30 p.m. for a classical concert to be held at Memorial Hall.


Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for Plymouth Philharmonic.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for September 15, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a wine tasting dinner.


Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for Our House Services.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Brownfields Assessment Grant – The Board authorized the Town Manager to sign a letter of support for the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority’s application for an EPA Brownfields Assessment Grant.

Committee Appointment / Cultural Council – The Board appointed Susan B. Moore to a seat on Plymouth’s No Place for Hate (NPFH) Committee.  Terms on this committee are effective until the appointee resigns or is removed for due cause by vote of the NPFH committee and subsequent vote of the Board of Selectmen.   Ms. Moore was the only applicant for one of the two remaining seats on the committee.
Upon invitation by Chairman Quintal, Ms. Moore introduced herself to the Board and explained that she has long been interested in NPFH’s work and has attended several of their meetings.  
Letter to Governor Patrick / 400th Anniversary Celebration – The Board signed a letter addressed to Governor Deval Patrick, requesting the formation of a State Commission to address plans for Plymouth’s 400th Anniversary Celebration.

Memorial at Forges Field / James “Jimmy” Rezendes – The Board approved the placement of an engraved memorial stone naming a football field at Forges Field in honor of James “Jimmy” Rezendes.   The Plymouth Pop Warner Football organization has proposed this memorial to honor Mr. Rezendes for his many years of service on their board and for his instrumental work in the construction of the concession stand at Forges Field.  The memorial stone will be encircled by a small ring of stone pavers and planted flowers.  The Memorials Advisory Committee has reviewed the application and has given the project its approval. 

Committee Appointment / Harbor Committee – The Board re-appointed resident Paul Malo as the boatyard designee to the Harbor Committee for a term effective through June 30, 2009.  Mr. Malo has served on the Harbor Committee for several years, and there were no new applicants for his expired seat.  

Upon invitation by Chairman Quintal, Mr. Malo addressed the Board and explained that the members of the Harbor Committee are excited that the Board has expressed support for the Marina Dredge Alternatives Study.  The ideas for the study, he said, were introduced during some of the committee’s meetings, and he urged the Board to move forward quickly with plans for a marina.  

Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Malo and noted that the Board could not offer any specific promises at this point, but that the Board will continue to examine and consider the marina proposals.  He noted that he is trying to improve the infrastructure that currently exists before we consider adding to the Town’s maintenance workload.  On another note, Chairman Quintal requested that Mr. Malo ask the Harbor Committee to discuss the condition of the fueling station at the T-Wharf.
Public Comment
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting for public comment.  No one rose to address the Board. 
Fall Town Meeting Articles

Article 3
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to pay certain unpaid bills, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi noted that the Board approved six (6) bills of prior year at their previous meeting on September 4, 2007.  Four (4) more outstanding bills have been identified, she noted, bringing the total of unpaid bills to ten (10).  Thus, Ms. Arrighi explained, the Board must reconsider Article 3 to reflect those additions. 
Three of the four additional bills, Ms. Arrighi noted, pertain to retroactive educational incentive benefits for officers within the Fire Department:

Chief James Pierson

$6,000.00
Deputy Arthur Lamb

$2,630.00
Deputy Marty Enos

$2,189.00
If approved, Ms. Arrighi noted, these bills will be paid from the salary reserve account.
The final outstanding bill for $3,683.11, Ms. Arrighi explained, is for the audit firm of Powers & Sullivan, relating to audit services for the year ending June 30, 2006.  Finance Director Bruce Miller was simply not aware of the bill, Ms. Arrighi noted, and the bill will be paid from the current operating finance budget.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 3 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 13
To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by purchase, gift, eminent domain or otherwise and to accept the deed to the property and building located at 169 Camelot Drive, and parcels 23-33 Camelot Drive, in the Town of Plymouth located on Camelot Drive shown on Assessors’ Map 83 as Lots 23-14 and 23-33 and to enter into all agreements and execute any and all instruments as may be necessary on behalf of the Town to effect said purchase; and as funding therefore, to raise and appropriate, transfer, and/or borrow the sum of $2,300,000.00, or take any other action relative thereto. 
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Ms. Arrighi explained to the Board that two parcels have become available on Camelot Drive that directly abut the Town’s DPW Highway Barn.  The existing structures on the parcels are in good condition and include a mix of office and storage space, she noted, and the Water, Parks, Sign, and Maintenance departments could be housed at that location.  The proximity of these parcels, Ms. Arrighi said, presents the Town with a rare opportunity to annex and consolidate the DPW in one central location.
At the request of the Board, Ms. Arrighi said, the Town ordered a 21E Environmental Study on the site and buildings.  The two parcels were appraised at a combined amount of $2.12 million, she said, with the asking price set at $2.7 million.  As a result of negotiations between the Town and the seller, she said, a price of $2.3 million was agreed upon.  

Selectman Malaguti expressed his wholehearted support for the acquisition of the Camelot Drive parcels, noting his belief that the consolidation of the DPW’s various departments onto one site will improve operations and efficiency. 

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 13 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 31
To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to petition the General Court to enact legislation, the text of which is on file in the Town Clerk’s Office, entitled “An Act Amending Chapter 182 of the Acts of 2002 Establishing the Plymouth Development Corporation”, as provided, however, that it is requested that the General Court only make non-substantive clerical or editorial changes or changes of form to the bill, unless the Board of Selectmen approves amendments to the bill before enactment by the General Court.  The Board of Selectmen is hereby authorized to approve amendments that shall be within the scope of the general public objectives of this petition, that is, among other things, to amend Chapter 182 of the Acts of 2002 in order to revise the selection process for appointing the Board of Directors of the Plymouth Community Development Corporation, previously known as the Plymouth Development Corporation, and to add various provisions relating to accountability, oversight, meaningful public participation by citizens and elected officials of the town, transparency, and openness of proceedings by the Plymouth Community Development Corporation.  

BY PETITION:  Edward Russell, ET AL.

Petitioner Edward Russell addressed the Board to describe the articles he has put forth to increase the Town’s controls over the Plymouth Development Corporation (PDC).  

Mr. Russell described Article 31 as a means to impose some control over the PDC’s operations.  The main pieces of the article, he said, would amend the 2002 legislation creating PDC, and, thus, will require the Town to go back to the state for amendment of the Special Act.  One of his main concerns, he said, is the lack of proper oversight over an entity that handles a budget of over $600,000.  Mr. Russell outlined some of the key operational changes that Article 31 proposes:

· Distributed authority over appointments
· Modified term limits

· Required postings of meeting to encourage public participation

· Required approval from Town Meeting for all PDC projects
· Required annual reports and audits

· Posted meetings

· Specific qualifications and experience required of directors
· Provision of ability for Town to amend PDC bylaws
Mr. Russell briefly summarized the numerous sections of Article 31.  He then went on to describe Article 32, as it relates directly to Article 31.
Article 32
To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to petition the General Court to enact legislation as set out below repealing the Act establishing the Plymouth Development Corporation.  

An Act Repealing Chapter 182 of the Acts of 2002 Establishing the Plymouth Development Corporation.  Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representative in General Court assembled, and by the authority of the same, as follows:  Chapter 182 of the Acts of 2002 is hereby repealed.  

BY PETITION:  Edward Russell, ET AL.

Mr. Russell explained that Article 32 calls for the abolition of the PDC as fall-back plan, should Article 31 not pass.  Mr. Russell noted that it is not his intention to see Article 32 come to fruition.   He then introduced Attorney Jerry Benezra, who helped to draft Articles 31 and 32.
Mr. Benezra discussed some of the reasons why he, Mr. Russell, and other collaborators chose to draft these proposals.   Mr. Benezra used the metaphor that, in relation to the PDC, the Town is a corporation with the PDC as a subsidiary and Town Meeting members its stockholders.   While the PDC was created as a “subsidiary” to circumvent the inefficiencies of the public bidding process, he theorized, the Town would not be slowed as much as people might believe if it were to proceed with projects on its own.   

Mr. Benezra said that he would like to meet with Town Counsel (Kopelman & Paige) to work out any issues with the article drafts and get everyone ‘on the same page’ with Plymouth’s best interests in mind before the articles go forward.
Ms. Arrighi reminded the Board that Town Manager Mark Sylvia proposed a list of guidelines and recommendations to the PDC to help them improve their operations and communication with the public.  With the recent resignations of the remaining members, she noted, the Board will soon be appointing a new PDC, and it is the belief of the Town Manager’s Office that the Town can work toward further improvements with the PDC without the passage of these articles.  In response to Mr. Benezra’s suggestion that he and his fellow petitioners meet with Town Counsel to work on the articles, Ms. Arrighi noted that Town Counsel is expensive and is retained only to assess the legality of an article’s language—not to assist petitioners with the drafting of articles.

Selectman Tavares noted that, while he appreciates the efforts of the petitioners to make improvements to the PDC, he does not endorse Articles 31 and 32.  He concurred with Ms. Arrighi that the Town cannot incur the cost of having Town Counsel work on the articles with the petitioners.  The PDC, he noted, was created to work on more than just parking issues, and he suggested that the Town evaluate the PDC’s charge and focus before it appoints an entirely new roster of directors.
Selectman Loewenberg echoed Selectman Tavares’ sentiments, noting her belief that, while drafted with good intentions, the changes proposed in Article 31 are too premature.  The Board, she said, will soon have an opportunity to appoint a new roster of members, and if the voters accept the Charter Commission’s proposal in May for a new government, she said, it will be a daunting task for the Town to re-write the entire legislation pertaining to the PDC as it relates to the structure of the Town.  
Selectman Machado noted that he supports the restructuring of the PDC, as he was not happy with the events that transpired at the August 28th meeting of the PDC, when members voted to contribute $80,000 in surplus funds to three downtown non-profits.  He suggested that the Town wait, however, to see if it can work out its issues with the PDC without the use of the articles.
Selectman Malaguti expressed concerns with Sections 3 and 7 of Article 31 relating to the oversight of the PDC, the inclusion of other Town boards and committees in executive decisions, and the creation of yet another cumbersome committee.
Chairman Quintal agreed with the sentiments of his colleagues that the changes proposed through these articles are premature.  He outlined several concerns that he believes should be addressed before the Town proceeds further with any actions to change or eliminate the PDC.  He suggested that the Town revisit the Parking Fund language to ensure that the best uses for the fund are targeted, and he proposed that the Selectmen and the PDC reevaluate the inequities of metering the waterfront while Main Street parking is free.  Ultimately, Chairman Quintal said, the Town needs to re-assess whether or not it wants a parking plan—this, he believes, is the heart of the matter.
Selectman Loewenberg likened the matter to a “Catch 22” situation, where the Town created the PDC to take on the responsibility around parking and economic development in the downtown area, but eventually found itself powerless over their actions.  While she would not like to see the Board take over the parking plan, Selectman Loewenberg questioned the consequences of having no quorum for the PDC until the Board can appoint new members.
Ms. Arrighi responded that she would speak with the remaining members of the PDC (whose resignations do not take effect until September 30, 2007) to learn whether they would be willing to extend their service.  Additionally, she noted that she could speak with Town Counsel to obtain their opinion on how operations would continue without a quorum of members on the PDC.  
Selectman Tavares noted that he is not interested in asking the remaining members for an extension of service.  He asked if the Town could maintain the parking plan in the interim between the resignations of the former members and the appointment of new members.

Chairman Quintal asked that the membership needs of the PDC be clarified.  Ms. Arrighi responded that the four remaining active members on the committee have submitted resignations that will take effect at the end of September.  From there, she said, all seven PDC seats will be vacant.  The Board will need to appoint five new members, and the Plymouth Regional Economic Foundation will need to appoint a designee to fill their single seat on the PDC.  The member who holds the remaining seat on the PDC, Ms. Arrighi noted, has not submitted an official letter of resignation to the Town, although he is not actively serving. 

With no further discussion ensuing, Chairman Quintal clarified that the Board would make no motion and, thus, no action on Article 31 or 32.   No objections were made to Chairman Quintal’s clarification.
Committee Designations
Chairman Quintal opened a discussion on the distribution of Board designees on Town and regional committees.  

Selectman Malaguti noted that he is more concerned with paring down the number of Town committees, rather than how committee responsibilities are divided amongst the Selectmen.  

Ms. Arrighi responded that a list of all the Town’s committees was distributed to department heads at Town Hall to initiate an evaluation of the activity level and relevance of each committee.  The Town Manager’s Office, she said, will meet with department heads on September 24th to go over the committee list and come back to the Board with its recommendations on consolidation or elimination.
Selectman Tavares explained that it was his wish that the Board discuss the committees upon which its members serve as designees, to better distribute responsibilities.  In reviewing the list prepared by the Town Manager’s Office, he pointed out the committees upon which each member serves, noting that he and Selectman Machado only have two and one, respectively.
He expressed interest in serving as the Board’s designee on the 1,000 Acres Advisory Committee, Plymouth County Advisory Board, and/or Town/County Coordinating Committee, upon which the Chairman currently serves.
Chairman Quintal noted that he has some outstanding issues he would like to see resolved before delegating the responsibilities of those committees to another member.  He suggested that he and Selectman Tavares discuss this further at a later date.

After a brief discussion, Chairman Quintal and Selectman Tavares agreed to sit down and work out the Board’s coverage for the 1,000 Acres Advisory Committee, Plymouth County Advisory Board, and Town/County Coordinating Committee.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Drainage on Boot Pond Road – Selectman Machado raised concerns about the above-ground drainage system the Town installed on Boot Pond Road that appears to be creating pools of standing water on the front lawns of some of the residents.  The Town, he said, needs to be able to design these systems properly and maintain everything it installs.  
Zoning Changes – Selectman Machado expressed concern that, for changes to zoning bylaws, the Town is required only to advertise in the newspaper.  He questioned why the Town cannot go above and beyond the requirements of the law and mail notices of zoning changes directly to property owners that will be affected by the change.

Charity Work – Selectman Machado noted that he is again working on a community service project with the Elks Lodge for the St. Jude’s Hospital in Boston.  Through the sale of Corky the Teddy Bear, he said, funds are raised for the care programs provided at the hospital.  Selectman Machado directed those who would like to donate to Lisa Johnson in the Town Manager’s Office for more information.
Letters

Pop Warner Football – Selectman Machado read aloud a letter from Dan Cabral on behalf of Plymouth Pop Warner Football.  In the letter, Mr. Cabral noted that, due to the tremendous growth experienced by the league in recent years, he would like to communicate further with the Town on additional proposals for recreational projects.  Selectman Machado asked that the Town work on consolidating the planning process for these projects so that the Town’s sports and recreation organizations do not conflict with or duplicate each other.

Chairman Quintal suggested that DPW Recreation Director Barry DeBlasio work on a plan to meet the needs of Plymouth’s growing community.  Additionally, Chairman Quintal noted, some legislative changes have been proposed to the Community Preservation Act that may allow organizations to apply for Community Preservation funding for recreational projects.  He asked that Town Manager’s staff look into the proposed legislation.  

New Business

Dedication of Plymouth District Court House – Selectman Tavares noted that it was an honor to attend the dedication of the new Plymouth District Court House and he complimented the craftsmanship of the building.  He expressed his appreciation for Senate President Murray’s persistence in seeing the monumental project through to its fruition. 
Regional Casino Taskforce – Chairman Quintal noted that the minutes from one of the Regional Casino Taskforce meetings did not accurately reflect the comments he made at the meeting.  Selectman Tavares noted that he would bring the matter back to the Taskforce and have the minutes corrected.

The Taskforce, Selectman Tavares said, does not plan to meet again until Governor Patrick makes his decision regarding casino gambling.  Chairman Quintal asked if Middleboro could move forward with applying for a Stage II gaming license, to which Selectman Tavares responded that they may, but that it would make little economic sense for them to do so at this point.
Labor Day Events – Chairman Quintal thanked those who participated in the MDA Telethon over the Labor Day Weekend.  The telethon honored the late firefighter Kevin Williams, Chairman Quintal noted, who succumbed to muscular dystrophy last year.     
September 11th Memorial – Chairman Quintal noted that the Plymouth Fire Department held a ceremony at the September 11th memorial at his property in North Plymouth earlier during the day.  Soon, Chairman Quintal said, the memorial will be granted over to the Town, and the Police and Fire Departments can continue to coordinate a ceremony there each year.
Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  
Tiffany Park, Clerk
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